WACTE Minutes – January 2004

Pacific Lutheran University – Tacoma

Thursday/Friday; January 15-16, 2004

Present:  Doug Lamoreaux (PLU), Lynn Beck (PLU), Karen Garrison (HC), Ed Rousculp (HC), Mickie Clise (HC), Larry Petry (HC), Margit McGuire (SU), Sue Schmitt (SU), Van Hutton (SU), Bronwyn Cole (SU), Calvin Kam (CU), Patrick Naughton (CU), Marge Chow (CU), Ann Foley (CU), Joyce Westgard (SMC), Steve Siera (SMC), Judy Mitchell (WSU), Ed Helmstetter (WSU), Chris Sodorff (WSU), Scott Coleman (TESC), Bill Rowley (SPU), Frank Kline (SPU), Kathleen Martin (UW-B), Jean Eisele (UW-B), Sharon Straub (GU), Gerri Douglass (AU), Melissa Rickey (AU), Tina Dawson (AU), Jerry Logan (EWU), Karen McDaniel (EWU),  Mark Haynal (WWC), Dennis Sterner(Whitworth David Cherry (Whitworth), Ann Teberg (Whitworth), Cap Peck (UWS), Connie Lambert (CWU), Rebecca Bowers (CWU), Carol Merz (UPS), Fred Cambell (UPS)

President Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 9:10.

PEDAGOGY ASSESSMENT:

Ed Helmstetter presented the report from the Pedagogy Assessment Committee.  Stephanie Salzman was not able to be present due to Western Washington University’s commitment to staff development with the Bellingham School District on this date.

Members of the committee are:  Gerri Douglass, Ann Teberg, Bob Plumb, Michael Vavrus, Andy Griffin, Stephanie Salzman, Doug Lamoreaux, and Ed Helmstetter.

Refinements:  This is still a working document on which members of WACTE have been meeting  in conjunction with the Renaissance Group.

They have reviewed feedback from WACTE members on the 2003 document and addressed the following:  issues of reliability; alignment of elements and terms in sources of evidence and the rubric, clarification of the requirements of evidence, clustering of common standards, and exclusive focus on student behavior.

Refinement Process

Oct. 2003 – Clustered the WAC’s, drafted clusters of standards; created criteria statements based on 2003 document and reviewed other materials for additional criteria

Nov. 2003 – Developed “Met” and “Not Met” scoring rubrics with specific elements included in sources of evidence

Dec. 2003 – Revised the November document to reflect content of June 2003 and corrected the over emphasis on observation of teacher behavior

Jan. 2004- Revised the December document


Scoring Rubric


June 2003

Jan. 2004


# of Instructional Plan


    performance statements
27


28-29


#of Instructional Plan


    performance statements

 – diversity


10


11


#of Instructional Plan


    performance statements



 - assessment

 4


 4


Total # of observed At


    Standard statements

29


27

Total # of observed

    At Standard statements

    - diversity


 6


  8

Total # of observed

    At Standard statements

    -assessment


 2


 7

79% (23/29) of the items from the June 2003 scoring rubric are retained in some form in the 2004 document ( 34% exact wording; minor revisions 24%;  major revisions 21%).

Proposed next phase:

Jan 15/16, 2004

Decision on proposal to support 1-2 members to attend AACTE pre-conference to broaden base of understanding on assessment. WACETE membership responsible

Jan 16, 2004

Contingent on WACTE response, revise directions and prompts.  Implementation Committee responsible

Jan-March 2004

Six IHE develop 12 videos and lesson plans for credibility studies.  OSPI and IHE responsible

March – April 2004
Recruit and train scorers who will be involved in credibility studies.  OSPI and Implementation Committee responsible

May 2004


Credibility studies conducted by outside consultant (WACTE members will recommend outside consultants).  OSPI, Implementation Committee and external consultant responsible

June-July 2004

Develop training materials (scoring guide, training tapes, etc.) with outside consultant  (WACTE members recommend outside consultants).  OSPI, Implementation Committee and external consultant responsible

July-August 2004


Results of credibility studies, implementation recommendations forwarded to WACTE and OSPI.  Implementation Committee responsible

May 2004- ongoing



PPA research.  IHE responsible

Questions:  What about next year?  What is the plan once the validity and reliability have been established?

Answer:  We are taking legislators at their word that as we move forward they will work with us.  We will work with the assessment so that legislators will see action, not just research.  We are planning for the presentation to the state board.  We are ready to issue a contract to an outside source to conduct a credibility study.  Please email suggestions for this outside source to Andy Griffin with cc to Doug Lamoreaux.

Doug has presented the unique collaboration with OSPI, dealing with a document addressing the achievement gap to the AACTE in Denver.  

Credibility study might encourage doctoral students within the state to develop additional support

Reliability absolutely necessary for developing high stakes.

IHE’s should be using the 2003 document this year.  The new document contains much of 2003.  Change is basically in the formatting.  Took out the WAC language on the side and replaced it with criterion.  Formatting changes are based on feedback from WACTE members.  Also the work has moved forward on matching the “met” and “not met” standards.

Concern:  What is appropriate for a beginning teacher.  Anxious about the level of expectation.  The document sounds like it is working with a master teacher.  Also worried about student teachers in an environment that is not their own.  What was the consultants’  view of this?  

Answer:  One of the recommendations was to use student teachers in the training tapes, not master teachers.    We need accompanying information on what it means for beginning teachers.

Question:  Dramatic differences exist in challenges across student teaching assignments.  How will we look at this?

Answer:  Might focus assessment on how well student teachers could analyze the K-12 student performance and vary their teaching.

We need to think about how the data are used to drive change in Teacher Preparation programs.  We need stories for legislators.  Policy studies.  How do we make the data mean something?  Another piece beyond the scope of the committee is how the various IHE’s are using data to drive programs and connections to NCATE requirements.

It was suggested that IHE look at the Minnesota MACTE website concerning the quality of Teacher Education that drives education programs.  How are institutions using data to drive practice.  Would they be willing to share their template?  Exceedingly useful.  Something to work on later.

About a dozen state sites may be accessed through AACTE.  WACTE has a full site, and we can add to it.  

The document is better balanced in student behavior, teacher behavior and product.  It is also more aligned with Professional Certification.

Issue of inference – Inter-rater reliability.  

How will we be allowed room for continued growth for the instrument and for implementation?

State Board meeting today – The questions may be:  When are you going to give us something that is in place.  What will be the response to the on-going tweaking?  What could be our response that we can live with?

It was suggested that we set the target as September 1, 2005 -  same target as the West-E.  A target date seems necessary.  

It is important to state that this document has not sat idle, that it has taken significant work.

It is important to state that once this assessment is high stakes, if you change it regularly, you are opening yourself up to lawsuits.

We are to be reminded that the Pedagogy Assessment is one of a whole array of tools that we use.  

Comment:  Would not like to see rubrics and elements enter the WAC’s.  We should consider evaluation of the tool every couple of years.

Next fall, institutions will be designated from whom data will be compiled and then this will expand in the winter.

Training is needed.  Outline the training to be offered.  This is valuable for the State Board to know.  This is where the California initiative was brought to its knees – the cost was too great.  

Remember to emphasize that this was developed to close the achievement gap.  We have to demonstrate how it is doing this.  Consistency is needed among universities and supervisors using the document.

It was moved and seconded that we complete the credibility studies by September 1, 2005, and submit the document to the State Board at this time.  

Discussion:

If we cannot make the deadline, then we give the State Board very specific reasons for extension requests. 

What about the issue that the psychometric studies cannot be completed in 2005?

Let us not forget that we made a deal that we would accept a paper/pencil test for skills and endorsement in exchange for being allowed to develop a performance-based pedagogy assessment.  If we cannot finish the studies by June 2005 then we must give specific reasons for extension requests.  Remember that the student still needs to have a B.A. degree, pass an approved program, etc.

Politically we have already asked for an extension.  In the legislators’ minds, 2005 may not be fast enough.  

The question was called for and the motion passed unanimously.

REPORT ON THE STANDARDS BOARD

Dennis Sterner reported that the Standards Board would meet again the third week in March.  To find updates, meeting agendas and publications access www.pesb.wa.gov.  The end-of-year report is also on this site.  They will be setting goals and the work plan for the next year.  

One thrust is making improvements in the teaching of reading.  This is a governor’s issue as well as a board issue.

Ann Teberg reported on the reading initiative.  One representative from most teacher preparation programs attended workshops in May and November.  They studied scientific-based research for reading the NCLB legislation and are working toward collaboration among the IHE in preparing teachers, who will know what is being expected of them both from OSPI and from the school districts.  They are sharing syllabi and professional development ideas.  WACTE at the fall session passed a motion of support for this effort.  It was thought that the national program would have money to help individual states, but this is not coming through.  OSPI did provide support for registration for attendance at the January OSPI conference in Spokane.  Institutions are asked to send one or two of their literacy professors to a spring OSPI meeting on literacy May 14 near SeaTac.  Space exists for 25 literacy faculty members  All institutions are asked to look at their reading programs in advance of this meeting.  The goal is to use the expertise in the state to improve literacy.  This group will forward the action items to the Standards Board.

Other goals of the Standards Board are to study the following:  recruitment and retention of teachers, new career compensation schedule (LEAP), professional development connection between K-12 and higher ed., rural education, ESA standards, principals’ accreditation, on-line delivery of programs, state data systems for reporting, mentorship for new and struggling teachers, evaluation and professional growth, involvement of various constituencies in the work of the Standards Board.

How to use the West-E is being left to the institutions.  Policies need to be established, especially in the undergraduate programs.  Questions were asked concerning:  If you have the pedagogy skills for one subject, how does that mesh with other subjects and/or clusters?.  If subject matter is similar, then the test should be sufficient. If the subject matter is somewhat different, then the candidate should demonstrate skills.  If the subject matters are totally different, students must take the pedagogy and demonstrate competence.  There is discussion on increasing the number of times the tests are offered.  Work is on-going to have the West-B as an online test.

In the area of the West-B, practicing teachers have one year to pass.    With the West-E, if a person has passed a Praxis test at our level of expectation, should there be reciprocity?  If not, by when do practicing teachers need to take the West E and pass?  Please send your thoughts on this issue to Dennis.

Alternative Certification – Lin Douglas has floated a new definition of alternative certification and would like the language placed in the WAC’s.  WACTE might want to look at this issue.  If placed in the WAC’s, would the terminology limit new possibilities?  What does NCATE say about this?  This topic is to be brought back to the Standards Board at the March meeting.   

LEGISLATIVE SESSION DEBRIEFING

Compliments:  WACTE is doing better in the following categories:  working together, making themselves available, listening.

Questions from legislators?  What is WACTE’s view of charter schools?   What are the issues that WACTE sees as important.

Representatives from WACTE are to meet with the Chair and Vice Chair of the education committee

STATE BOARD REFLECTION

*Positive feedback

*To be congratulated on the OSPI/WACTE partnership – other states are looking at the model

*It is amazing what WACTE has been able to accomplish on the Pedagogy Assessment without funding

Friday, January 15

The meeting was called to order by Doug Lamoreaux at 9:15.  

The minutes were unanimously approved as corrected.  Shirley Williams is to be complimented on the thoroughness of the minutes.

Old Business:

BY-LAWS

Bill Rowley presented the work that had been done in working on the bylaws.  The process included a sub-group that looked at the criteria for eligibility in terms of membership.  They decided that we do not want a “closed club”.  On the other hand, members should have a significant presence in the state.  The question was, “Should degree-only programs with headquarters elsewhere belong?”  It was decided that they would need to meet specific criteria and that Bill Rowley and Shirley Williams were asked to recommend the process.  Shirley Williams and Jerry Logan looked at the Constitution and Bylaws.  Frank Kline and Bill Rowley also looked at the Constitution and Bylaws.  Even though these two groups worked independently, they came to the conclusion that it was not necessary to change the wording if the Constitution and Bylaws were in agreement.

Alternative 1 – Leave much of the same wording dealing with administrators and paraprofessionals; Changes – Add (from which ….WAC 180).  Question becomes – “Do we want to include WAC 180 in the the WAC’s might change.  

Alternative 2 – Takes out paraprofessionals.  

We could approve one or the other, mix, or do something different.  

Questions raised:  Should we include programs other than Teacher Education?  What would be the advantage of limiting it to teachers?  What might these out-of-state headquartered programs offer in the future.  

Comments included that we must be in agreement with the AACTE as the driver of the Constitution and Bylaws.  Keep the intent to have as members colleges whose programs lead to Washington State certificates, not to those who offer other state certification.  

It was moved and seconded that we choose the first alternative in each section for consideration.  

Discussion:  Can you be a member of AACTE without a Teacher Education program?  Consider the associate membership for community colleges.  

Friendly amendment – add ”which are regular members of AACTE” 

Discussion:  Why are we leaving in paraprofessionals?  This comes under the highly qualified legislation.  Would it be possible for a group who belongs to AACTE in another state to come to Washington to grant paraprofessional certification?

The question was called for and the vote was unanimous to accept the first alternative in each section of  By-laws as presented by the committee:  Article IA and Article IB.   The language of each section of the By-laws will now read:

Article I:  Membership


A. Comprehensive Members:  Eligibility

All regionally accredited four-year colleges and universities which are regular members of AACTE and in the State of Washington engaged in the preparation of professional school personnel, including paraprofessionals who have contact with children in the teaching-learning process, and which have certification programs for educators approved by the Washington State Board of Education (WAC 180) will be eligible for membership.

Article I:  Membership

B. State Members:  Eligibility

All other regionally accredited four-year colleges and universities which are non-AACTE member institutions which have certification programs for educators approved by the Washington State Board of Education (WAC 180) will be eligible for membership.

SURVEYS 

Chris Sodorff from WSU has sent out a survey asking what the various institutions charge for field experiences.  Please return surveys to Chris if you have not already done so.

Rebecca Bowers from CWU is sending out a survey to WACTE members to ask about the amounts that their institutions are paying to adjuncts and supervisors.  What are the pay rates across the state?

THANK YOU

A “thank-you” was given to Judy Mitchell for arranging lunch and conversation at Olympia.  “Thanks” also to Carol Merz for help as the legislative liaison.  Carol commented that all members should be proud of what happened at the conversation.  “Thank-you” also to Doug Lamoreaux for his role.

New Business:

ALTERNATIVE CERTIFICATION

From previous discussion and handouts presented discussion is warranted on whether the state can claim alternative route as its own in certification.  It was suggested that the language of “alternative delivery” should be considered rather than alternative route.  The government relations committee of AACTE states that we should move away from the word “ alternate”  and just call the various programs “routes”.  This is especially trued since all candidates must meet the same standards to meet “highly qualified”.

Comments:  Consider the language of multiple pathways; Do not want the State to commandeer a term that all of us are using; If this term is adopted by a state entity, and we do not agree, then would we be seen as resistant to change?  Dennis Sterner has voiced concerns about the state taking the term “alternate route”  with Jennifer Wallace.  A suggestion was made that we disagree with the term and request a meeting with the State Board, PESB, etc. to voice our concerns in the context of AACTE and NCATE.  The three routes are already defined (career change, ESA, high needs) and this is a place to begin conversations.  We do not wish to appear that we are “anti”; however, if the definition of what is “alternate” is restrictive would numerous innovative programs at IHE be limited? AACTE government relations committee encourages language to move away from alternate and just call them routes. 

It was moved and seconded that Doug Lamoreaux as president of WACTE send a letter to PESB stating WACTE’s position. The content of the letter is as follows:  WACTE supports efforts to create alternative programs for preparing teacher to serve in schools.  We have reservation at any attempt to narrowly define the use of the term “alternative routes to certification”.  We therefore respectfully request a meeting with the PESB Executive Board to discuss this issue.  Motion passed unanimously.  

 Further discussion is needed on the use of the West-E for endorsements.  (See the statement from WACTE in October). 

A “Thank you”  was given  to PESB members for so much work behind the scenes.

WACTE WEBSITE 

Scott Coleman from Evergreen has rejuvenated the WACTE website at www.WACTE.org.  It contains bylaws, membership information, meetings, etc.  Members are encouraged to use it more.

FORUM  

Ed Helmstetter from WSU is seeking to host a forum around reform P-12 and its connection to higher ed.  The forum will probably be held on the west side and will be open to all.  If any are interested in co-sponsoring or participating, contact Ed.

SPRING MEETING  

The spring meeting will be at Whitworth College on April 7-8.  It will begin at 2:00 on Wednesday and last all day Thursday.

ARLENE HETT

The members of WACTE welcomed Arlene Hett to the meeting.  She was introduced by Andy Griffin of OSPI and shared her background with the organization.

The meeting was adjourned to be followed by a Deans’ meeting with Arlene Hett.

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon M. Straub

Acting secretary    

